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REPORT ON THE REGULAR FUND – RESERVE SUBFUND

(Prepared by the Secretariat for Management)

This document is prepared in response to a request from member states for clarification as to how, when, and for what purpose the Reserve Subfund of the Regular Fund (hereinafter “Reserve Subfund”) may be used.  Specifically, whether the Reserve Subfund may be used to provide additional resources to pay for meetings of the Permanent Council, and if not, what other alternatives are available to meet such requirements.

Relevant Regulations, Resolutions, and Background

Article 71 of the General Standards to Govern the Operations of the General Secretariat dictates when and how the Reserve Subfund may be used.  In 2002, the General Assembly approved an increase to the amount required to make up the Reserve Subfund, from 15% to 30% of the total of the annual quotas of member states
/. Under the current quota assignations, this amounts to $22,118,130.00.

Article 71 indicates that this amount is to be attained by crediting to the Subfund all annual income in excess of the annual obligations and expenditures of the Operations Subfund, and any amount in excess of the 30 percent requirement shall be available for any purpose approved by the General Assembly.  Further, the General Assembly in AG/RES.1909 (XXXII-O/02) authorized the Permanent Council “to authorize the Permanent Council to decide on the use of financial resources that exceed the statutory requirement as established in Article 67 of the General Standards, and submit a report to the General Assembly at its next annual meeting on how those resources have been appropriated.” (Note: Article 67 mentioned in this quote is now Article 71)

At the close of 2002, the General Secretariat credited $44,518,000 to the Reserve Subfund.  Of this amount, $20,600,000 was earmarked by the member states pursuant to the dispositions set out in CP/RES.831 (1342/02), and $415,941 was deposited, pursuant to AG/RES. 1 (XXV-E/98), into the Fellowship Capital Fund.  Thus on December 31, 2002, of the remaining $23,502,000, there was $1,384,000 in excess of the 30 percent requirement available for use as directed by the member states.
/
Whether the Permanent Council may now continue to appropriate funds from the amounts in excess of the statutory requirement of the Reserve Subfund depends on how we interpret the duration of the delegation of authority by the General Assembly to the Permanent Council in AG/RES.1909.  As indicated above, the General Assembly authorized the Permanent Council to make decisions on the use of excesses, however it also requested a report on these decision by the following Regular Session of the General Assembly, i.e. June 2003.  While not specific as to the duration of the delegation of authority, this language on reporting requirements would appear to indicate that the intent of member states was that there be a deadline of June 2003.

Notwithstanding, Article 94 of the General Standards defines the effective period of the Resolution of the Program-Budget as being the “respective year, unless expressly established otherwise in said resolution.” (Emphasis added) The term “respective year,” in our view, refers to the fiscal year of the Resolution, in this case January 1, 2003 through December 31, 2003.  Given that there was no express statement as to the duration of the delegation of authority, it could be interpreted that the Permanent Council therefore has until December 31, 2003 to make decisions as to the use of amounts in excess in the Reserve Subfund.

Assuming the latter, that the Permanent Council may make decisions until December 31, 2003, then the current amount of $1,384,000 is available for disposition by the Permanent Council for whatever purpose it deems appropriate without further restrictions, other than to report to the General Assembly on actions taken.

If however, we are to assume that the delegation of authority expired in June, then the Permanent Council still has the authority to utilize funds from the Reserve Subfund, subject to the limitations set forth in Article 71, which allow for the Permanent Council to make special expenditures after hearing a report on the condition of the Reserve Subfund and the reasons for such expenditures from its Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs.  Additionally, Article 71 further states that any amounts withdrawn under this provision are to be reimbursed by means of equivalent appropriation in the Program-Budget for the next fiscal period or in such a manner as may be determined by the General Assembly.

Cash Balances v. Appropriations 

Some delegations have requested information on the current balance of the Reserve Subfund, presumably with a view to determining whether there are still funds in excess of the 30 percent requirement available.  In this regard, it is important to note the difference between the cash balance of the Reserve Subfund and the amount authorized for appropriation from the Reserve Subfund pursuant to the General Standards.  The former relates to the actual availability of funds, while the latter is an amount that remains fixed throughout the year based on a level that existed in excess at the close of the previous fiscal year.

Ideally, cash received into the Regular Fund would match or exceed execution of appropriations for the same.  In fact, the Regular Fund budget is designed with a balance between appropriations and expected income from quotas and other sources.  However, in executing the Regular Fund budget, the General Secretariat is frequently confronted with situations where intended cash receipts, principally from quota payments, fall short of execution requirements.

For this reason, Article 71 also authorizes the General Secretariat to use cash balances available in the Reserve Subfund on a temporary basis to cover expenditures under the approved program-budget financed by the Regular Fund, pending full receipt of the anticipated income.  Thus, actual cash balances may vary widely from the budgetary appropriation figure depending on the timing and amount of quota payments by member states.
/
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As may be seen from the above chart, cash projections as defined by the payment plans currently registered with member states, are such that the General Secretariat has and may likely be required to resort to cash in the Reserve Subfund to cover the daily operations of the Organization, pending receipt of full payments.

Should Member States use the Reserve Subfund to offset the shortfall in funding for meetings of the Permanent Council?
As mentioned earlier, there are two interpretations as to whether the Permanent Council may resort to the Reserve Subfund.  Under one scenario, they may use the excess funds without being subject to the restrictions in section (ii) of Article 71f, and under the other they would be required to hear a report from CAAP and reimburse the Reserve Subfund the following year, or as otherwise determined by the General Assembly.  

At the beginning of 2003 the Permanent Council had at its disposal budgetary authority to use the excess amount of $22,400,000 for whatever purpose it deemed appropriate.  In November 2002, the Permanent Council approved CP/RES.831 (1342/02), Use of Excess Resources of the Reserve Subfund for Capital Investments and to Meet OAS Mandates, calling for the following appropriations to be made in 2003:

1. Five million dollars (US$5,000,000) as a capital contribution to the Capital Fund for OAS Fellowships, Scholarship, and Training Programs.

2. Four million two hundred thousand dollars ($4,200,000) to create a Capital Building Fund for the restoration and/or improvements of the historic buildings of the OAS.

3. Four million dollars (US$4,000,000) to the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (“CIDI”) for the implementation of Summit of the Americas mandates, two million dollars (US$2,000,000) of which shall be spent on education initiatives with the support of the General Secretariat as specified in the pertinent applicable Executive Orders.

4. Up to two million six hundred fifty thousand dollars (US$2,650,000) to fund the appropriation authorized in resolution CP/RES. 823 (1335/02) for remodeling the Simon Bolivar Room, and up to seven hundred and fifty thousand dollars (US$750,000) to fund the appropriation authorized in the same resolution for transforming the former stacks of the Columbus Library into a delegate room and multi-purpose room.

5. One million dollars (US$1,000,000) to the Fund for Peace: Peaceful Settlement of Territorial Disputes.

6. Up to one million dollars (US$1,000,000) to finance the Management Study of the General Secretariat proposed in resolution AG/RES. 1909 (XXXII-O/02).

7. Six hundred thousand dollars (US$600,000) to the Inter-American Commission on Human Rights to support its on-site visits, the work of its special rapporteurs, its unit on human rights defenders, and the publication of its documents.

8. Six hundred thousand dollars (US$600,000) to the Inter-American Court of Human Rights for non-recurring costs.

9. Four hundred thousand dollars (US$400,000) to the Unit for the Promotion of Democracy for financing conflict resolution initiatives.

10. Up to four hundred thousand dollars (US$400,000) for the purpose of OAS outreach: up to three hundred thousand dollars (US$300,000) of which shall be allocated to the Columbus Memorial Library for the purpose of making its documents and archives accessible electronically; and one hundred thousand (US$100,000) to pursue outreach activities approved by the Permanent Council to be implemented by the Department of Public Information and the Office of External Relations or as otherwise assigned by the Permanent Council.

In total, these appropriations and the appropriation of $415,941 (which as previously described was deposited into the Fellowship Capital Fund), from the excess amount of the Reserve Subfund amounted to $21,016,000, leaving $1,384,000 in excess of the 30 percent requirement.

In June 2003, the General Assembly authorized the Permanent Council to approve, from the Reserve Subfund, supplementary appropriations in an amount not to exceed US$2.5 million to finance extrabudgetary expenses associated with the projected change of administration
/.   The Permanent Council has not yet acted to appropriate any funds for this purpose.

Whether member states should now resort to the Reserve Subfund to fund potential budgetary shortfalls for meetings of the Permanent Council is a political decision that should take into consideration the effect this alternative will have on available funds both to comply with the mandate in AG/RES.1974 (XXXIII-O/03) to cover the costs associated with the change of administration, as well as to cover projected shortfalls in income through the end of the year.

Implementing AG/RES.1974 (XXXIII-O/03) will use up the current excess amount and over $1 million of the statutorily required 30 percent in the Reserve Subfund.  And although the guidelines of this resolution permit the waiving of the requirement that these funds be reimbursed, once implemented, this mandate in effect leaves the member states without any amount in excess.  Additional withdrawals will further erode the Reserve Subfund below the statutory requirement levels, as well as be subject to the restrictions outlined in Article 71.

What are the other alternatives?

Articles 103 and 104 of the General Standards give the Secretary General the authority to transfer Regular Fund resources from one Chapter of the Program-Budget to another, and within a Chapter, respectively.  For chapter-to-chapter transfers, if the amount of any cumulative transfer within a fiscal year is expected to exceed five percent of the total Regular Fund resources approved for either the Chapter from which the funds are to be withdrawn, or the Chapter into which they are to be transferred, then the transfer is subject to prior approval by the Permanent Council.

The General Secretariat has provided the member states with a status report on the budget execution and transfers of appropriations between Chapters on the 2003 Regular Fund Program Budget, detailing the available funds by Chapter as of June 30, 2003
/ and subsequently a report on the budget execution as of July 23, 2003 (Annex B).  Once member states have identified the amount needed to continue to finance meetings of the Permanent Council through the end of the year, the next step would be to determine, from those Chapters showing available balances, which ones to withdraw funds and in what quantities and authorize the Secretary General to transfer these to Subprogram 10G (Conferences and Meetings) within Chapter 1 of the Program-budget of 2003.

It has been suggested that the General Secretariat provide member states with a recommendation as to exactly from which Chapters to transfer the funds.  While the General Secretariat has conferred with the Secretariat for Conferences and agreed that an intra-chapter transfer, from 10A and 10W to 10G amounting to approximately $85,900, is feasible and has been made, it is the opinion of the General Secretariat that given the already constrained budgetary situation of the Organization as a whole, any further reductions to other areas’ budgets would be such as to potentially seriously hinder the operations of that particular Unit or Department.  As such, the General Secretariat is only in a position to provide the member states with the most up to date budgetary information available from which they should make their decision.  Annex C is provided with data as of August 9, 2003. 

Recommendation

As mentioned above, member states should confirm the amount of funds required to fund the meetings of the Permanent Council through December 31, 2003.  With this in mind, the General Secretariat recommends that the member states first implement cost-saving measures as follows:

a. Re-examine the number of meetings to be held between now and the end of the year with a view to reducing them;

b. Maximize the use of interpreters, translators, and other relevant conference staff by scheduling a minimum of two meetings daily; and 

c. Consider any other savings measures as suggested by the Director of the Secretariat for Meetings and Conferences.

Next, assuming member states require more funds than the approximately $85,900 already transferred from within Chapter 1, the General Secretariat recommends establishing a contingency appropriation, starting with $250,000, to be used if the initial $85,900 reinforcement is exhausted.  Because, as mentioned earlier, any cuts to program areas under the current budgetary constraints could seriously affect the ability to implement mandates and programs, it is further recommended that this initial contingency amount be taken from the excess amount in the Reserve Subfund, and any unused portions would be returned to the Reserve Subfund.  If, however, additional appropriations are later required, member states could reassess the financial condition of the Organization and the availability of funds and make an appropriate determination at that time.

Finally, depending on the interpretation of the duration of the delegation of authority by the General Assembly to the Permanent Council, it might be necessary, prior to making appropriations from the Reserve Subfund, for the Permanent Council to hear a report from CAAP on the status of the Reserve Subfund, and be prepared to make the corresponding equivalent appropriations in the program-budget for 2004.
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	�.	See AG/RES.1909 (XXXII-O/02).


	�.	These figures were obtained from the Board of External Auditors’ Audit of Accounts and Financial Statements for December 31, 2002 and 2001.  OAS/Ser.S, JAE/doc.33/03, 11 April 2003


	�.	Refer to Annex A, Cash Flow Chart of the Reserve Subfund, for a detailed explanation of actual activity for the period January 1, 2003 to July 31, 2003, and three possible scenarios for cash flow from August 1, 2003 to December 31, 2003.  Scenario 1 only is depicted in the chart above.


	�.	See AG/RES.1974 (XXXIII-O/03).


	�.	See CP/doc.3772/03. 
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